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Attendance 

 

Chairperson  

Wej Paradice (WP) Independent Chair 

Company Representatives  

Adam Lancey (AL) 

Leah Scheepers (LS) 

General Manager 

Specialist Community 

Jimmy Nixon (JN) Environmental Representative 

Sean Moylan (SM) 

Deirdra Tindale (DT) 

Acting Manager Mine Scheduling 

Principal Corporate Affairs 

Community Representatives 
 

John Bancroft (JB) Community Representative 

Tony Lonergan (TL) Community Representative 

 

1. Welcome by Chairperson:  

Meeting opened at 9:12am by chair. 
  

2. Apologies:  

Damien Perkins (DP)(Parental leave) – Replaced by Sean Moylan, Diane Gee, Rosemary Munn (Resignation). 

 

Note: Mark Bowditch (MB) and Jennifer Lecky (JL) were not in attendance. 

 

WP received communication from Rosemary Munn advising of her resignation from the CCC as of 19.11.2019.   WP to 

circulate Rosemary’s letter of resignation post CCC meeting (See Appendix 1). 

 

WP introduced AL and welcomed him to introduce himself. AL briefly described his experience, position and interest in 

attending future meetings.  

 

JB shared community feedback that there is a positive response to AL’s appointment. 

 

 

3. Declaration of pecuniary interest:  

WP declared that he receives payment for his role as Chairman.  

All committee members were requested to keep their declaration of pecuniary interests forms up to date.  

 

4. Minutes of the previous meeting:  

The previous minutes, 9 September 2019, were accepted as a true and accurate record.  

NOTE: JB mentioned that there was a section on page 9, which was not accurately discussed and answered regarding 

the activities flight path of the helicopter over Denman. Further clarification was provided by MAC however WP noted 

that this issue could be further discussed at the meeting if required.   

 

5. Matters arising: 

Actions from previous meetings: 

MT ARTHUR MINE COMPLEX 

Community Consultative Committee Meeting 

21 November 2019 

Community Response Line: 1800 882 044 



 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #6 

 

Action 1 (Sept19): WP shared that he has contacted Mayor Martin Rush regarding MB’s attendance. The Mayor 

indicated to WP the wording of the guidelines regarding the reference to the Council’s ‘representative’. Muswellbrook 

Council regard the   attendance of a council member as someone who is nominated by the council to attend the 

meetings but is not their representative. The Mayor suggested that the representative on a state government created 

committee is the elected local member.  WP noted that the guidelines specifically mentioned the local Council 

representative as a member of the committee. WP had met MB the previous day and he had indicated he would be 

attending this meeting.   

 

Action 2 and 3 (Sept19): WP mentioned the code of conduct and pecuniary interest forms that have been received by 

all except for MB. 

 

Action 4 (Sept19): Action 4 will be carried over until the next CCC meeting when DP returns.  

 

Action 5 (Sept19): As there was not a prepared response to action 5, DT volunteered to address the progress made 

regarding a strategy for the sharing of information. DT discussed how this could be interpreted in two ways. The first 

being that MAC see there is a distinct difference between receiving a Penalty Infringement Notice (PIN), in which the 

department are making a request for information to make a determination and the second being that an official fine 

has been issued to MAC. DT shared that MAC views the second instance, being that of an official fine, being the point of 

necessary communication between MAC and the CCC, as there is no requirement for MAC to discuss or share 

correspondence with the department until an official fine has been made. DT further explained that the 

correspondence between MAC and the department about a PIN being issued, may not result in a fine being issued, and 

as such does not need to be discussed with the CCC. Anything prior to the official issue of a fine does not become public 

knowledge.  
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DT proceeded to discuss that the sharing of information also be applicable to the members of the CCC, referring to a 

report written by community representative to the CCC, John Bancroft. DT suggested that MAC should be provided with 

prior knowledge of the intention to submit reports to the Department [of Planning Industry and Environment], that a 

copy of the report be provided to MAC for pre-reading as a courtesy, or that a discussion occur prior to the report being 

submitted.  

 

In response to DT’s request, JB indicated that the issues outlined in the report have been discussed in CCC meetings 

since 2016, and he believes he has received inadequate action on the issues, and as such felt that the only remaining 

course of action was to submit the report to the Department.  

JB indicated that through his correspondence with the Department, he was informed that the Department have not 

received any complaints regarding lighting issues with MAC in the last 6 months. JB posed the question to DT if 

community members should bother issuing complaints to MAC or if they should instead issue them directly to the 

Department. JB suggested that the Department doesn’t appear to be concerned about complaints that are made to 

MAC directly and only noted complaints made to them directly.  

 

DT stated that she didn’t want to speak on the Department’s behalf, but confirmed that the Department are happy with 

the way in which MAC manage and handle the complaints process, are happy with the information MAC have shared 

and that MAC are compliant within their Project Approval. As for contacting the Department directly, DT discussed that 

there are other avenues that community members can utilise such as submitting complaints to the EPA or the 

Department. 

 

WP suggested a one page strategy be prepared for the next meeting regarding the sharing of complaint information.  

 

JB reaffirmed that it appears that the Department will only take note of complaints if they are made directly to them 

and not MAC.  

 

DT addressed this stating that the Department are MAC’s regulator, they issue the conditions of consent, and as such 

their role is to make sure that MAC are compliant with the conditions they have assigned. JB agreed.  

 

AL discussed his summary of the issue and provided suggestions. AL agreed with JB that if he has exhausted all his 

avenues through the company, then addressing the Department is a step he can take, but suggested that there be some 

alignment around communication with MAC prior to JB taking that step. AL also addressed the comment of the 

Department stating that there had been no complaints in the last 6 months, that they would have an expectation that 

the processes around dealing with complaints be applied effectively by MAC, and as such would not escalate to the 

point in which the Department would become involved. AL finished by addressing the issue of communication with the 

CCC, stating that in instances where the Department deemed MAC to be in breach, that the CCC would be notified.  

 

Action 1: MAC to formalise a statement regarding the process for the community, business and department to share 

complaint information. 

 

WP indicated that other CCC’s which he chairs have received information from the relevant mining companies regarding 

incidents that have occurred at a mine site, prior to the finalisation of an investigation by the department. AL discussed 

the difference between reporting requirements for safety and community related issues.  

JB raised his frustrations that discussions have been ongoing regarding lighting complaints from MacLean’s Hill since 

2016. He shared that MAC’s initial response was that they would end complaints regarding these lighting issues by 

carrying out paddock dumping and by making sure that lights were facing inwards. JB claimed that MAC then went on to 

do the complete opposite and ignore the complaints.  

 



AL responded that if that is how JB feels that everything proceeded, that he has no problem with JB forwarding the 

issues onto the Department, but that MAC would first prefer to have ensured that all avenues for mitigation had been 

exhausted prior to a submission. JB replied that under the new management, that there is potential for this matter to 

come to rest in comparison to dealings under the previous management.  

 

JB continued to explain that lighting has been a continuous issue and that lighting complaints made up around 56% of 

the complaints, and that these complaints were regarding one light on one hill. JB expressed his confusion as to how 

MAC accept this as an acceptable limit.  

 

DT responded that MAC do not view this as acceptable, nor do their employees come to work with the intention of 

being malicious to the community. She suggested that while MAC accept and continue to accept that they need to do a 

better job with respect to lighting, she assured JB that it isn’t something that they are doing on purpose. She indicated 

that since 2016 there have been changes to the mine plan and operational procedures, and that the lighting issues are 

something that MAC are continuing to address.  

 

JB asked if the questions noted in his report are going to be answered by MAC, and DT responded that these have been 

answered and addressed in discussions since 2016 and that it would be a moot point to go back and address them 

again, and that in the interests of moving things forward, that discussions now be about the things that MAC are doing 

proactively to address the problems in the interest of reducing and eliminating impact to the community.  

 

WP suggested that discussion regarding the lighting be addressed later to move forward, that he has suggestions to 

address this, and reaffirmed his wish for a statement to be formulated regarding the sharing of information.  

 

Action 6 (Sept19): DT addressed this issue, referring to the guidelines for web-based reporting and the procedures 

outlined in the Project Approval that complaints should be updated monthly.  MAC works to a 14-day turnaround 

regarding the posting of information to their website to which MAC adheres.  

 

TL raised that the MAC section of the BHP website is difficult for community members to reach. He noted that it takes 

11 steps to locate. TL also mentioned that a Google search and a search within the BHP site both fail to lead to the MAC 

section of the website.  

 

Action 2: MAC to investigate improving the search function of the BHP website to provide search results leading to 

the MAC section of the site.  

 

JB indicated that it is difficult to consult with the community if the details of those making complaints to the MAC 

website are not made available to the CCC. This also makes it difficult to determine if it is one person making ten 

complaints, or ten people making one complaint each. JB concluded that this would mean that he would only need to 

knock on one door instead of many. 

 

LS expressed that there are privacy and confidentiality issues involved, and that she is not in a position to give out a 

community member’s contact details.  JB replied that he is the community representative, and as such needs to get 

first-hand information from the community regarding the details of complaints and as such MAC should share ID 

information with the CCC.  

 

WP suggested that JB and other CCC members could have their own contact information made available to community 

members who make complaints so they could follow up personally with CCC members if they so wished.  

 

Action 3: Confirm with all community members on the CCC that they are willing for their contact information to be 

made available for complainants and community members to contact them as they wish. 
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AL and LS questioned WP for clarification of the complaints processes of other mines/CCC committees and to consider 

whether MAC’s processes may align with those of other mines. (Consider if other mines allocate a unique ID number to 

complainants). 

 

Action 4a: WP to confirm the procedures of other CCC committees regarding the provision of complaint information. 

 

Action 4b: Determine the viability of providing information on number of complaints and the number of complaints 

by individual complainants (not identified) following feedback from Action 4a. 

 

Action 7 (Sept19): JB had provided his report to the chair.  

 

Actions from Previous Meetings – Action 2(Prev19): WP has made contact regarding the attendance of a 

representative from the Department of Planning attending a CCC meeting next year to discuss the cumulative impacts 

of dust.  

 

Note: Due to the need for DT to leave, the discussion moved ahead to  

section 11. ‘Community’, to further discuss the report on lighting. 

 

Note: DT and AL left at approximately 10:16am at the completion of the discussion of JB’s report on lighting.  

 

6. Report from the Chair: 

 

WP reported that he attended a meeting with the Planning Minister, along with other chairs from differing CCCs 

throughout the state. He explained that this was the first meeting the Minister has had with this group of chairs and 

that he was very engaged with the process. They discussed education, recruitment, the establishment of CCCs, the CCC 

approval process and monitoring and reporting. 

 

The Department have indicated they will schedule another meeting for early next year and will discuss the appointment 

of additional chairs to the State panel. WP reported that there are approximately 150 committees around the state, 

including mines, quarries, wind farms, road bypasses and other projects of State significance. It was also noted that the 

Department has realised that there is a need for more discussion and coordination between and with chairs. 

 

WP reported that the EPA had a public meeting about air quality and cumulative impact in Muswellbrook. TL added that 

there is a further air quality meeting to be held next Tuesday (3.12.19) at 6pm.  

 

WP discussed the numerous meetings and presentations that have occurred and are planned to occur including the 

Upper Hunter Mining Dialogue held 19 November in Singleton.   

 

JB suggested to WP that there be a combined meeting with other CCCs to see how other CCC meetings are carried out 

and to increase communication with other mines.  

 

WP noted that he had correspondence with Martin Rush.  

 

Resignation of Rosemary. WP has received a formal resignation from RM previously reported.  

 

 

 

 



7. Applications and approvals: 

 

No updates.  

 

8. Operations update:  

  

SM presented information on MAC mine operations. 

 

 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #10 

 

SM discussed the locations of and quantities of the mining of materials. 

 

JB asked SM for clarification of where MacLean’s Hill is located on the provided Heat Map. It was concluded that the 

area is commonly referred to as VD5 (Visual Dump 5).  

 

WP asked what ‘heat map’ referred to, and SM discussed how the colour charts the elevation of the site. WP also asked 

for clarification of the time period depicted in the heat map. SM clarified that the green areas depict where the 

elevation has decreased, while blue and purple areas are where the elevation has increased.  

 

JB asked SM about the locations of regeneration areas. 

 

JB asked for clarification of where dumping and rehabilitation is occurring on site, regarding the height of dumping near 

Denman Road.  

 

SM clarified that the dump site will continue to get higher and further West.  
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Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #11 

 

 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #12 

 



 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #13 

 

 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #14 
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Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #15 

 

 

 

 

SM provided a forecast for operations on ‘heat map 2020’. 
 



 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #16 

 

9. Land Management: 
 

JN presented on land management.  

 

JB asked a question regarding exposed areas. JN replied that for mining to occur, sites will be stripped and remain 

exposed prior to mine. SM suggested that the question be asked again at the next meeting for answer in the application 

approvals section. JB sort clarification as to whether the level and areas of clearing, stripping and rehabilitation were 

progressing according to published information.  JN stated that disturbance is completed in line with the forward plan 

and is published on the regulatory website MOP or forward plan which outlines planned clearing.  There was discussion 

about DP covering some of these issues at the next meeting in the section on applications and approvals although JN 

emphasised that MAC were in compliance with their forward plan.  JN suggested that JB could review the forward plan 

and if he had any questions to raise them at a future meeting. 
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Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #17 

 

 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #18 



 

 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #19 

 

10.  Environment:  

 

JN presented on environmental performance.  

 

 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #20 

 

JB asked for clarification on why some monitoring data does not apply to reporting and trigger levels.  

JN discussed that the trigger limits do not apply as the monitoring was set up through the EPA licence for a dust 

monitoring regional trial in the valley in which the EPA required MAC to set up four monitors, and as such are not 

required under the project approvals. The monitors were only used specifically for a trial over a 6-month period. The 

monitors that do apply to the project approval are positioned in areas of sensitivity.  
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JB asked why some data are not available to the community. JN replied that they are only used for on-site adjustments 

of wind and dust and not required under compliance limits.  

 

JN explained that the calculations on MAC are calculated through an upwind downwind formulation to determine 

MAC’s contribution to dust data.  

  

 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #21 

 

 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #22 

 

11.  Community: 

 

BHP Update 

 

LS presented the updates of MAC’s involvement with the community.  



Complaints:

 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #23 

 

Engagement: 

 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #24 
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Support:

 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #25 

 

Reports from community members 

 

TL had nothing to report 

 

JB Report on lighting 

 

Lighting report was addressed earlier due to the need for DT to leave. 

 

JB continued discussion regarding the lighting complaint by questioning as to whether the questions posed in the report 

will be answered or not.  

 

DT discussed the processes MAC are implementing for training of staff and measures being undertaken to address the 

lighting issues.  

 

WP suggested that a site visit be undertaken by the CCC to MacLean’s Hill.  

DT discussed how MAC and the Department have addressed the lighting complaints report and that MAC have followed 

all procedures correctly and the Department is satisfied with MAC’s actions.  

 

JB questioned how there could possibly be any complaints made if MAC are following procedures and pointing the 

lighting towards the mine and not the residential areas.  

 

DT addressed this question with a discussion of what the Department considers offensive lighting and acceptable 

lighting. There is a difference between seeing a light at the mine site, compared to lighting pointing in the direction of 



residents’ living rooms.  

 

JB replied that he believes that MAC would receive less complaints if they didn’t dump at night, as a major part of their 

complaints regard lighting.  

 

AL discussed that there must be a good reason that MAC are still utilising the lighting at the site, as it would be 

beneficial for MAC to move the light and receive less complaints.  

 

WP suggested that the committee take a site visit to better understand the lighting issue. AL agreed that this could 

occur and may be beneficial.  

 

Action 5: MAC to arrange a site visit to MacLean’s Hill for the CCC to gain a better understanding of the lighting issue. 

 

Action 6: WP to arrange a department representative to discuss the lighting issue and associated community impacts 

particularly through the provision of defining offensive lighting.  

 

Note: It was discussed that AL will read through the questions in JB’s report on lighting issues and consider them for 

future discussion.  

 

Report from Muswellbrook Council 

 

Note: Council representative Mark Bowditch was not in attendance. 

  

12. Calendar of events: 

 

LS presented the calendar of events.  

 

 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #29 

 

Noted that the joint CCC with Malabar is on the 11th Dec 2019. 
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13. General business: 

 

LS presented the General Business.  

 

 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #30 

 

 
Source: MAC CCC November 2019 Presentation - Slide Reference #31 

 

14. Next meeting: 

 

Feb 13th, 2020 

Apr 16th, 2020 

Aug 13th, 2020 

Nov 12th, 2020 

 

JB asked JN a community member question regarding water use and the drought, specifically if the drought is to 

continue, will MAC be able to continue operations.  

 



JN responded that water use and the drought is a challenge for all mine sites now and that MAC has their own water 

storage dams on site that they manage and recycle, such as at the wash plant. He explained that MAC receive water 

from the Muswellbrook Shire Water Treatment Plant, as well as recycling water, and that the water that they draw 

under licence is managed by Water NSW. This means that the water levels at the dams and the current management of 

the Hunter River, influence the restrictions on which MAC operate.  

 

JB then questioned how far ahead MAC projects and plans for to ensure they have access to sufficient water for use.  

 

JN answered that the priority is always to utilise drawing from the river as a last resort, and estimated that MAC plan 6 

to 12 months in advance regarding water usage and supply. JN offered to include a water management section at the 

next CCC and invite an appropriate person to present. 

 

Action 7: JN to provide information of how MAC manage their water on site.  

 

15. Meeting close: 

 

Meeting closed at 11:23am 

 

ACTIONS ARISING FROM THIS MEETING 

 

Action 1: MAC to formalise a statement regarding the process for the community, business and department to share 

complaint information. 

 

Action 2: MAC to investigate improving the search function of the BHP website to provide search results leading to 

the MAC section of the site.  

 

Action 3: Confirm with all community members on the CCC that they are willing for their contact information to be 

made available for complainants and community members to contact them as they wish.  

   

Action 4a: WP to confirm the procedures of other CCC committees regarding the provision of complaint information. 

 

Action 4b: Determine the viability of providing information on number of complaints and the number of complaints 

by individual complainants (not identified) following feedback from Action 4a. 

 

Action 5: MAC to arrange a site visit to MacLean’s Hill for the CCC to gain a better understanding of the lighting issue. 

 

Action 6: WP to arrange a department representative to discuss the lighting issue and associated community impacts 

particularly through the provision of defining offensive lighting.  

 

Action 7: JN to provide information of how MAC manage their water on site. 

 

 

ACTIONS REMAINING OPEN FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS 

Action 4 (Sept19): DP to enquire about the approvals process and share with the CCC to clarify the required 

timeframes. 
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Appendix 1 

“Good Morning William, 
  
I am resigning from the CCC as from the 19.11.2019  as I feel that I am wasting my time. When I applied for this 
position I felt I could help the community with the dust, lights and noise problems, however this has not been the 
case as I can not see any improvement/changes and it seems the same issues have been be raised over the last 8 
years with no resolution. 
  
I feel that anytime theses complaints or issue are raised that the Mt Arthur's automatic response is that “we are 
within our consent conditions” even though it is to the detriment of the community. 
  
Please table this and put it in the minutes. 
  
Regards, 
  
Rosemary Munn”. 

 


